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Minutes of Governor’s Meeting

Date:	22nd January 2015

Present:	Annie Benton - Chair 	Copies to:	Clerk to Governors
	Gail Everson - Vice Chair
	Colin House – Headteacher
	Nicky Cook
	Jo Maxwell Heron
	Brian Minshall
	
	Cheryl Abdi - Business and Finance Director
	Sue Corry - Child Protection Officer
	Claire Daniel – Clerk to Governors

Apologies:	None

Presentations:	SCITT / Philosophy for Children – Rebecca Costambeys

Discussion from Agenda Item
	Items 1 & 2
	Opening/Apologies/Welcome, Approval of Previous Minutes
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	AB opened meeting at 3.30pm, welcomed all those present and wished everyone a happy new year.

	Conclusions
	

	Minutes of previous meeting were approved.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	



	Item 3
	SCITT / Philosophy for Children
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	Rebecca Costambeys Director of BASCITT introduced herself to the Governing Body and thanked all for her invitation to present.

	Conclusions
	

	2014/15 intake has been encouraging and we currently have 20 trainees.  Recent ITT reports from placement schools have given the following results;

3 Outstanding
10 Good
6 Good/Satisfactory
1 Satisfactory

	7 trainees have been offered positions at schools and 6 have currently accepted.

2 trainees are currently suspended from this year’s training programme, the first trainee suspended at the very beginning of the training programme due to personal reasons and is hopefully restarting in 2015/16 intake.  The second trainee was suspended more recently due to pressure of workload as he was also completing an SKE at the same time.  It is generally advised that SKE’s are completed prior to the ITT for this very reason.  SC asked if he was still doing his SKE, RC confirmed that he is and also plans to return to the ITT training programme in 2015/16.

	Quality Assurance is carried out and recorded using various forms that have been devised and includes an evaluation of the BASCITT, schools and trainees.

	During the first term, training has been delivered by the board tutors to trainees on Mondays.  RC has been delivering Professional Themes together with Ali Foss (QMC) and Tanya Harding (Solent SCITT), in addition SEN training has been delivered by Kate Ripley and Val Bealing.  Trainees evaluate these sessions and responses have been positive, although some have said they were surprised about the amount of SEN in the training.  Now that the trainees are further along in the programme they are starting to realise that this is just as important in a mainstream school as in special school.

During the last Executive Board meeting it was discussed that the SEN aspect of the training could be done a little later in the term to allow the trainees to gain more experience within a school environment of pupils with SEN, eg, Autism.

	The second term is spent entirely in school at a second placement, all the trainees except two were happy with their second placements.  Two of the trainees were initially unhappy with the travelling distance to their second school as we do have a couple of schools out of the Basingstoke & Deane area.  All resolved and both trainees are now at Dove House, one of the two wasn’t keen on being in a special school, however, he has now done a 180° turn in his opinion.  All trainee placement issues resolved.

	We would like to see Testbourne School as part of the SCITT and we are currently waiting to hear from the head of Overton Primary School regarding this.

	Diversity Experience Week will commence 30th March and the trainees set up placements themselves.  Ofsted advisor said that 2 days in primary provides valuable transition experience, particularly if they can be involved in observing/teaching Y6.  We have an assignment introduced regarding matters on transition.

	RC talked through the organisational structure with DH School Governing Body as the top tier.

	Marketing activities are progressing, the website now has all key search words on the home page so we will hopefully start to move higher up the Google search.  We are advertising on Hants Web, have run an article on SCITT’s in the Telegraph, produced an updated flyer for 2015/16 and participating in trade fayre teaching events.  We are now looking at advertising on our alliance school websites and parentmail.  Word of mouth works well and trainee recommendations.  AB asked how many applications we have received so far?  RC – approx. 30-40 and we have 33 spaces allocated by NCTL.

NCo asked how many we have for the current intake?  RC – allocation was 31 and we filled 26 of these places.  SC asked if we could apply for more spaces if we filled our allocation?  RC – yes.

	New subjects for 2015/16 intake include, Design and Technology, Computer Science and Geography, sciences have now been broken down into individual subjects of Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

We do have to keep an eye on the quality of applicants in particular for Maths and Physics as these have one of the larger financial bursary incentives.  Trainees do not have to have the same degree in the subject they choose, however, they would need to do an SKE/have an A level in the subject.

	Board Tutors will need to be employed for next year and RC is now approaching Headteachers, this is particularly good for CPD.

	The conditional offers and that have accepted so far are:

2 x D&T
1 x Computer Science
2 x Maths (plus one possible other)
1 x PE
1 x Modern Foreign Language
1 x Physics

Interviews are pending for English, History and Geography.

We have also very keen enquires for Physics, Design & Technology, Maths, Modern Foreign Language and English.

	GE asked how trainees know whether they choose to opt for the salary or bursary?

RC advised that it is very much a personal choice for the trainee, those going along the salary route will be employed, have their salary and tuition fees paid, the employing school could use them in a non trainee environment but must be ethical.  Salaried trainees tend to be more mature and have additional life experiences to offer to teaching.

Trainees that do not go through the salaried route (School Direct Tuition and BASCITT Core) can potentially use any bursary entitlement as living expenses and apply for a student loan for tuition fees.  Maths bursary for example is around £20K, English is £4-9K, but PE is nothing, bursaries are also dependent on type of degree the trainee has.  CA added that bursary amounts are increasing next year for higher demand subjects.  We are able to offer a 3% discretionary bursary for trainees that have more to offer but we didn’t have anyone apply this year.

	NCo asked how qualifications are compared if they are gained abroad?  CA confirmed that equivalencies are obtained through NARRIC.

	CH said that the SCITT work will increase and have spoken to Basingstoke Headteachers as they may need to be prepared to invest, as it is beneficial to employ a teacher that has gained a years’ experience in school rather than none at all.

	Philosophy for Children

RS is leading a group in school working with Y10 tutors, philosophy for children is to help our pupils make the right choices.  Ideas are shared for looking at ways our children can do this and feedback will be due.

	GE asked RC for a copy of her PowerPoint presentation.  CD to forward with minutes.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	CD to forward a copy of presentation to Governors
	CD
	With Minutes






	Item 4
	Matters Arising from Last Minutes
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	Actions from the last minutes were reviewed.

	Conclusions
	

	Governor Self Evaluation – see item 7.

	Governor assignment to Senior Leadership Team – CH recommended that due to unforeseen staff circumstances this should be placed on hold temporarily.  All agreed and BM volunteered to be assigned when the requirement is needed.

	Appendices for Freedom of Information Policy – see item 8.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	



	Item 5
	Pecuniary Interests
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	All registers up to date.

	Conclusions
	

	No actions required.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	



	Item 6
	Governor Visits
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	A summary of the Governor visits since the last meeting on 27th November 2014 was provided.

	Conclusions
	

	JMH – Health and Safety Meeting and Performing Arts Subject Meeting.
GE – Christmas Week and Headteachers Review
BM – In to sign of minutes of previous meetings and Finance/Audit Committee meetings.
AB – KS4 Parents Evening, Senior Leadership Team Meeting, Twilight Maths Dept, plus various meetings with CH.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	






	Item 7
	Governor Training
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	Governor Self Evaluation date was discussed and agreed.  All members of the Governing Body confirmed that they had received the blank evaluation template.

	Conclusion
	

	The Governor Self Evaluation meeting was agreed for Wednesday 4th March at 4.30pm.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	Arrange date for Governor Self Evaluation Meeting
	All
	Completed



	Item 8
	Policy Reviews
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	The following policies were reviewed.

Code of Conduct
Freedom of Information
Bullying Policy
Supporting Pupils in School with Medical Conditions
Looked After Children

	Conclusions
	

	Freedom of Information referred to appendicies 1&2, these appendices require review in addition to the policy and has been deferred to the next meeting.

	Code of Conduct - Employees living with someone in a suspended category could lead to automatic disqualification ‘by association’.  This is currently up to age 8 but will need to be aware of this in the future if this raises to age 16.

	All other policies were approved.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	Forward Freedom of Information appendices
	CD
	Next Meeting



	Item 9
	Headteachers Autumn Report
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	CH ensured all members of the Governing Body had received the Headteacher Autumn Report for 2014 and talked through the items detailed within.

	Conclusions
	

	The Autumn has been a long term and we have had the largest intake of new Y7’s in the school’s history totalling 43.

Highlights of the term were:

WW1 Commemoration, 24 pupils were taken to Ypres organised by CG/NR.  The children responded to this in a big way and made poppies for a display in reception as well as taking one with them.

Presentation Evening for last year’s Year 11 Leavers which was an excellent event.

Skill Tree Award – we had several nominations for our work experience, one for HS for her work plus two of our pupils were nominated as good by their placement employers.  This is especially rewarding for HS as this subject has not been taught for long and is done so in a very imaginary way, both she and the school have been recognised for this.

KHd organised the Christmas Fayre, staff and children made items to sell – all sold out in approximately ½ hour!!

Lots of events ran during the last week leading up to Christmas, including Christmas lunch, disco etc.  Our ‘Come to School in a Christmas Jumper’ day raised £130.

A selection of children visited the theatre to see Wicked and Dick Whittington.

Presentation by Alan Bridges (Pupil’s father) raised £1,000 for the school running a marathon in Greece.  We are going to use this money to put towards voice activation software in PALS.

Two pupils have been awarded Hampshire Cricket Caps which is an extremely special achievement.

	Y7 profile shows literacy levels are very low, we will need to look at their progression to Y11.  They are a very low ability group in general.

	The Maths department have done fantastically well last year, they have worked exceptionally hard and have obtained a point score of 1004 which is amazing for a special school and is higher than some mainstream.

ICT have done well and are improving.

Humanities has a ceiling level which is difficult for our children to meet.  CG brings a lot to this school and is doing GCSE with some pupils.  This involves not just a lot of writing but it is to be done in an abstract way which is not achievable for a lot of our pupils.

	Quality of Teaching – Have observed Food Technology which was interesting and very good.  Val Bealing has been in for quality assurance observing a PE lesson and agreed with judgements of Dove House.

	Performance Management – All have been carried out, we are currently working through the targets set to make sure they are right and achievable.  CA added that strategic targets are all done but for the departmental targets we need to look at objectives/success criterias and narrow down what needs to be done to achieve them.

AB asked if the staff require some further development?  CH confirmed that staff have had training and it is more of a mind-set.  CA said it is looking along the lines of ‘what projects can you do to bring more value to the department’.  SC added that it important that staff open up their minds and ask themselves what things they can do (or are probably already doing) and recognise that this is part of performance management.

	Behaviour and Safety – CH confirmed that it’s the best it’s ever been considering the complexity of the pupil’s needs, number of pupils and the size of the buildings we have etc.  The behaviour report was high in the Autumn terms due to the new Y7 intake and increase in numbers.  SC will provide further detail in item 12.

	School Council have been to the Privett Centre for the day, we currently have 24 members and all of them came up with some very definite ideas, some of which we have already put into practice.

	Social, Moral, Spiritual and Cultural – List of assemblies are detailed within the report.  Friday assemblies are a celebration of achievement.  CH invited the Governing Body to come along to a Friday assembly, start time is 1.30pm every week.

	SCITT and Teaching Schools.  Full update of the SCITT was provided in Item 3, CH confirmed that the Teaching School will not be re-designated.

	The Link Centre continues to be popular with 41 attending last week, however, we do now need to look at the financials for this.  GE added that it is an amazing set-up.

	Buildings – Planning has been submitted for the PE Studio and we will receive a decision on the 26th January (this has now been granted since the date of the meeting), the change of use is currently with Hampshire.

Privett purchase price has been agreed and is now with the secretary of state.

Roof to the main building is currently underway.

We have an issue currently with the drains, the Atrium was originally a garden and in the centre was a land drain, this was missed when the building was erected and we now have an issue with water leaking into the corridor.  This is now with Hampshire to rectify.

Path to the adventure playground is scheduled to be widened.

The ladies staff toilets are to be refurbished with 3 cubicles that will include a sink, dryer and mirror.

We are also looking at the boys toilets as boys prefer cubicles to urinals, this will hopefully be carried out over the Easter holidays.  We will then look to convert the showers to cubicles.

	Overall effectiveness – perception is we are still outstanding and staff are responsive.  CH added that he is very impressed with the talent pool we have now.

Music in the school has really gone up a level within the school, pupils are playing instruments and producing recognisable tunes, this is due to 2 new members of staff in the department and a different approach – good team.  CA added that MSm said it’s the best thing he’s ever done and genuinely loves it, his job is his hobby.  He also spends his own time standing with the children at lunchtime being involved/chatting etc.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	



	Item 10
	Headteachers Performance Management
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	AB & GE met with Val Bealing, looked over objectives for last year and targets for this year.

	Conclusions
	

	Objective 1
45% to make 2 or more levels of progress achieved (apart from Science and Humanities where there is a new ceiling which prevents this happening).
90% of students made more than 1 level of progress in English by Y9.  90% of students made more than 1 level of progress in Maths by year 9.  90% of students made more than 1 level of progress in Science by Y9 (results from own baseline).

All areas of this objective achieved which is fantastic and VB really pleased.

	Objective 2
85% of teaching to be judged as outstanding.
15% to be judged as good.

This target was exceeded.

	Objective 3
To raise performance in 3 curriculum areas that are underperforming.

Performance raised in ICT and Maths – 50% of students to make more than 1 level of progress by the end of Y9.

Performance raised in Humanities – 75% of students to make more than 1 level of progress by the end of Y9.

Faculty formation to be established.

Good improvement in Maths.  ICT made good improvement – 68% of students making more than one level of progress.  Humanities excellent progress – 90% of students made more than 1 level of progress all by the end of Y9.

Faculties are set up and working very well.

	New Objectives Set

Improve current levels of progress. - 50% of students to make 3 or more levels of progress at the end of Key stage 4 in all areas.

Maintain quality of teaching with aspirational aim of 100% outstanding.

To successfully plan and implement succession.  Adapt and develop management structure.

	AB read the summary of overall performance to the Governing Body and added that CH is an outstanding head who has been inspirational in driving forward the developments of the school, always showing complete professionalism and dedication.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	



	Item 11
	Succession Planning Update
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	CH informed the Governing Body that a flyer has been uploaded to the Hampshire website, staff have been informed and it has also leaked out to several parents.

	Conclusions
	

	CH to think about official notification of retirement in a letter and how to approach the children in the right way.

	One external candidate has visited the school twice and will be applying.  One internal candidate.

	[bookmark: _GoBack]CA showed the Governing Body a copy of the recruitment advert.  The position has a closing date of 11th February and we plan to review the application and interview format at the Pay Committee meeting on 12th February.  AB asked CD to forward a copy of the advert to all members.

	Interviews are scheduled for 12th and 13th March as follows:

12th March
Interview with School Council – SC to organise and feedback to Governors.
3.30pm will be a ½ hour presentation to all staff and Governors followed by a questions and answers session.

13th March
Panel Interviews consisting of Governing Body and Val Bealing.

AB is to meet with VB on 5th March to discuss recruitment process.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	Issue notification to parents of retirement.
	CH
	Update Next Meeting

	Forward copy of recruitment advert to Governing Body.
	CD
	Completed
26/1/15

	Agree interview format.
	Pay Committee
	12/2/15

	Conduct interviews.
	All
	12-13/3/15

	Recruitment process.
	AB/VB
	5/3/15



	Item 12
	Child Protection Report and Safeguarding Update
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	SC provided the Governing Body with an update of Child Protection and Safeguarding.

	Conclusions
	

	One child’s foster placement fell through as the carer couldn’t cope with the behaviour at home, this situation imploded very quickly, however, the carer had been highlighting issues for a long time.  This child is currently staying with her auntie at the weekends and with Former employee during the week.  This child is familiar with this placement as  has stayed there before.  School is continuing as normal and the priority is to find a place in order that education can continue here.

	Attendance has dropped due to the same persistent offenders.

One pupil has now completed 2 full weeks in school and is doing well.

One pupil has failed to attend school and is in Leicester, we are continuing with this and may need to consider legal action.

One pupil has had a bad year and had two bereavements (father and grandmother) this term.  We need to keep an eye on him as there have been some concerns with bullying, however, his energy now seems to be directed towards football.

One pupil has responded well to a new timetable and is achieving very good things, he is also attending after school clubs now.

	Y8 are proving particularly difficult and staff are spending a lot of time refereeing.  Avoiding placing certain children next to each other etc and working with parents.

	We received a new incident report from a Y7 parent yesterday after school regarding their child being bullied.  We have noted all the details and progressed as far as possible, however, this child has not been in school today.  The parent has been aggressive on the phone and we have asked him if he would like to come into school but at the moment he doesn’t want to.  SC said that offering to speak to a Governor may help and asked the Governing Body if we could offer this – AB agreed.  SC to keep GB updated.

	Discussions between SC/JSp and reported statistics show that generally the school feels good and the mood is calm.

	One pupil is currently at school for ½ days.  Annual review is due soon and it is unlikely that this placement will work as the child needs 1-1 support, we can’t work out what it is that triggers the outbursts and the threat to staff and pupils is a concern.  JMH added that she is assisting the child’s mum with looking at alternative schools.  SC said that mum is supportive and the child is desperate to stay at DH but we have to consider the health and safety risk to others.

	One pupil is struggling with mental health issues, we had Kate Ripley in school on Monday to look at how we can support him.  DD has provided an alternative timetable to try.  He does appear to be very tired and it is possible that he is watching inappropriate television programmes.

	SC said she will keep the Governing Body updated with all items highlighted.

	SC will bring Individual Behaviour Management Plan along to the next meeting.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	Individual Behaviour Management Plan
	SC
	Next Meeting



	Item 13
	Health and Safety
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	Health and Safety Committee met on the 16th January 2015.

	Conclusions
	

	1 Minor Adult consisting of finger trapped in school gate.
38 Minor Children consisting of bumps and scrapes.
0 Major/Violent incidents 

	Classroom Risk Assessments are due, these have been distributed this week to the relevant teaching staff and we have already had approximately 40% returned.

	Staff have been emailed with minibus weight limits and notified that Matt Bowyer is not the schools MIDAS Assessor/Trainer.

	We have one outstanding Vulnerable Child Risk Assessment which is currently in the process of being generated.

	We have now sourced an eLearning course for Food Hygiene through the Hampshire Learning Zone.  This will be distributed for completion by the next Staff Meeting on 23rd Feb 15.

	Staff wellbeing appears good, any issues regarding workload is to be raised at the subject meetings in February.

	Fire alarm was activated earlier today and all pupils and staff were evacuated.  This was due to an experience in Science.  BSt is to investigate the sensitivity of the detector.

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	






	Item 14
	Finance
	

	Summary Of Discussion
	

	Finance and Audit committee meetings were held earlier today.

	Conclusions
	

	Actions from previous minutes completed and value for money statement is now uploaded onto the website and available for reading.

	Budgets have been reviewed and there are no major variants that cause concern.

	The SCITT fluctuation in numbers was discussed and it was agreed that we need to have a contingency plan in place.  CA/BM are looking at various options for this.

	We held an audit session with RB/BM, BM will now be sharing the internal reviews with RB. 

	The Academies Meeting has been scheduled for the 19th March and clashes with the next Governing Body Meeting.  A new GB Meeting date was agreed for 26/3/15 @ 5pm

	Action Items
	Person Responsible
	Deadline

	Arrange new date for Governing Body Meeting in March
	All
	Completed




Any other business

JMH informed the Governing Body that Maple Ridge held an eSafety presentation for parents that was very informative and well received, would we like to do something like this for our parents?  CH asked JMH to pass details to CD to investigate.

SC advised the Governing Body that since the last meeting SC/JMH have resurrected the Friends of Dove House and are running a coffee morning on 28th January at Oakridge Village Hall for parents/carers.  SC/JMH felt it would be good to run this as a support group and take it away from the school environment.  JMH has managed to negotiate the hall hire for £20.00!  SC/JMH to update GB at the next meeting.  CA advised the Governing Body that EB is currently in the process of winding up the financial part of Friends of Dove House as money is sitting in the account that could be used.




Meeting closed at 5.45pm

Next meeting: Thursday 26th March 2015 at 5.00pm


Action Points for Next Meeting

	Actions for next meeting

	Item No
	Action
	By
	Deadline

	3.
	CD to forward a copy of SCITT Presentation
	CD
	With Minutes

	7.
	Arrange date for Governor Self Evaluation Meeting – 4/3/15 @ 4.30pm
	All
	Completed

	8.
	Forward Freedom of Information appendices
	CD
	Next Meeting

	11.
	Issue HT Retirement notification to Parents
	CH
	Update Next Meeting

	11.
	Forward copy of recruitment advert to Governing Body
	CD
	Completed 26/1/15

	11.
	Agree HT interview format
	Pay Committee
	12/2/15

	11.
	Conduct HT Interviews
	All
	12-13/3/15

	11.
	Finalise Recruitment Process
	AB/VB
	5/3/15

	12.
	Individual Behaviour Management Plan
	SC
	Next Meeting

	14.
	Arrange new date for Governing Body Meeting in March – 26/3/15 @ 5pm
	All
	Completed

	AOB
	eSafety Presentation Update
	CD
	Next Meeting

	AOB
	Friends of Dove House Update
	SC/JMH
	Next Meeting
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